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WELCOME LETTER  
 

Dear Delegates,  

 

Before getting deep into the subject of discussion, the Chairs wish you a warm welcome to 

HamMUN 2018 and, specifically, to the UNODC Committee. It will be a pleasure to lead you 

throughout the sessions during the simulations and the Chair Team is eagerly looking 

forward for this November. As you know, there is a lot to be done before actually starting 

debating because coming up with the best ideas for resolutions for our topics cannot and 

could never be done without any previous research about the mentioned topics. This Study 

Guide will offer you your starting point. It will present a global and objective approach to the 

topic that will help you create own, “national”, puzzle, together with your personal inquiry, 

concerning your country. 

 

But since the Chair Team is formed by actual people, let us introduce its members for 

HamMUN 2018. 

 

Carlotta Chiampo is 20 years old and she’s studying Building Engineering at the Polytechnic 

University of Turin, Italy. She started her MUNing experience as a delegate back in 2016 

and joined the staff of an Italian association that organizes simulations later on.  She has not  

lost for a minute her enthusiasm for how these simulations can bring together people from 

different backgrounds and cultures who share a common interest for internationalism. 

Although she dreams of becoming an engineer and architect, she let her passions coexist 

and reassures everyone that, until now, she’s doing just fine. 

 

Karen Sturm is 21 years old and currently doing her Erasmus at the University of Surrey in 

the UK. At her home University in Maastricht she is in her third and final year for her 

Bachelors in European Studies. Karen was born in Berlin and grew up there but also calls 

Canada her dear home. At her first year at Maastricht University, Karen was introduced to 

the world of MUN and her first ever conference was at HamMUN in 2016 as the delegate of 

Canada in SOCHUM. Since then she has been to conferences in Barcelona, Stockholm and 

twice to Telaviv. This will be her third year at HamMUN and she is looking forward to 

meeting some amazing delegates and having a good time not only in the committees but 

also during socials. 

  



 UNITED NATIONS OFFICE ON DRUGS AND CRIME  
 

  4 

COMMITTEE HISTORY AND POWERS 
 

The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) was established in 1997 after the 

merger between the United Nations Drug Control Programme and the Centre for 

International Crime Prevention. Nowadays, it is regarded as a “global leader in the fight 

against illicit drugs and international crime”1. It has offices spread out all over the globe. 90% 

of its budges relies on voluntary contributions, which are mainly given by Governments. 

 

UNODC’s mandate is to “assist Member States in their struggle against illicit drugs, crime, 

terrorism and transitional crime in ask its dimensions”2 as stated in the Millennium 

Declaration. The Office could divide its work programmes in three different types of aid: 

• Field based technical cooperation’s projects that can help Member States counteract 

critical situations 

• Research and analytical work to increase understanding of everything of concern of 

the Office 

• Normative work to aid national Governments in implementing international treaties 

and declarations, but also to suggest the development of local legislation3. 

 

Programmes led by UNODC can cover different areas, such as: 

• organized crime and trafficking of any sort in order to help Member States with the 

instability caused by these type of crimes, but also with cybercrime of environmental 

crime;  

• corruption in order to work together with the public and private sectors or the civil 

society itself in order to help dismantle corrupted “empires” or to recover assets 

stolen by corrupted officials;  

• crime prevention and criminal justice reform in order to promote the adoption of 

measures that guarantee a fair criminal justice system that always bears in mind the 

respect for human rights ; 

• drug abuse prevention and health in order to reshape the perception of drug usage at 

all levels thanks to educational campaigns and scientific researches;  

• terrorism prevention in order to effectively assist entities that are involved with cases 

of terrorism.4 

 

UNODC Executive director, Yuri Fedotov, affirmed that "If UNODC provides services that 

you require, or if you would like to support our work, please call on us. Working together to 

take action against drugs, crime, corruption and terrorism, we can increase security and 

improve the lives of individuals, families and communities all over the world.”5. 

 

  

                                                 
1 UNODC, “About UNODC”, UNODC, 2018, accessed 4 August 2018, http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-
unodc/index.html?ref=menutop 
2 Ibid. 
3

 UNODC, “About UNODC”, UNODC, 2018, accessed 4 August 2018, http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-

unodc/index.html?ref=menutop 
4 Ibid. 
5 Ibid. 

http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop
http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop
http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop
http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop
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ADDRESSING THE MODERN WAR ON DRUGS THROUGH THE 

REHABILITATION OF DRUG SUPPLIERS 
 

HISTORY AND BACKGROUND OF THE PROBLEM 
 

INTRODUCTION 

 

“Drugs are not harmful because they are controlled—they are controlled because they are 

harmful.”6 

 

This is one of the most striking sentences Antonio Costa, United Nations Under-Secretary-

General and Executive Director of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime in 2009, 

pronounced in his Statement to the Opening of the high-level segment of the Commission of 

Narcotic Drugs at its fifty-second Session in 2009. It could summarize in a few words the 

international approach towards the World Drug Problem. It is indeed evident how, though an 

enormous amount of measures have been taken in order to counter the issue, this problem 

still remains one of the most devastating of modern society. It negatively affects human 

beings in many different ways, as Guillermo Plazas Alcid, Senator of the Republic of 

Colombia at the time, stated at the 1988 Conference in Vienna:  

 

“Illicit drug traffic menaced the health and well-being of individuals, spread 

corruption, abetted criminal conspiracy and subverted public order. It threatened the 

sovereignty and security of States and disrupted the economic, social and cultural 

structure of society. Drugs destroy lives and communities, undermine sustainable 

human development and generate crime. Drugs affect all sectors of society in all 

countries; in particular, drug abuse affects the freedom and development of young 

people, the world’s most valuable asset”7. 

 

Yet at the same time, even though standardized laws may not be optimal for addressing the 

individual needs of each country, uniformity is absolutely essential to protect the multilateral 

system from an unilateral action by a single State Party, which could compromise the 

integrity of the entire system8. A balanced and multilateral approach is crucial when dealing 

with this issue and even more so when trying to address its vast number of subtopics. Such 

as alternative development for regions where drugs are the most produced in order to show 

farmers the possibilities of choosing safe and legal options and the open market.  

 

In the Vietnamese village of Keo Pratu, for example, 67-year-old Xai Kur affirmed to be "fed 

up" with the opium crop his family has cultivated for the past 100 years. In a series of 

testimonies of farmers involved in this type of cultivations made by the UN General 

Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem in 1998, he affirmed, "In the first 

                                                 
6 Antonio Maria Costa, “Political declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation Towards an Integrated and 
Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem!”, Speech, UNODC, 2009, accessed 7 August 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/V0984963-English.pdf 
7 UNESCO, UNGASS—ten years on”, UNESCO, accessed 7 August 2018, 
http://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/ungass_E_PRINT.pdf 
8 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2008”, UNODC, accessed 7August 2018, page 212, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/WDR_2008_eng_web.pdf 
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place, it is getting more and more difficult to sell. And recently, the district officials have 

made it clear that anyone selling opium will go to jail. Basically, the risks are getting too 

high."9 

 

The international community has, therefore, learned, throughout the years, what has to be 

done to curtail drug cultivation: re-establish government control over the territory to bring 

security and promote development in order to eradicate drugs and poverty10. But this noble 

aim appears to be difficult because narcotic plants are usually cultivated on marginal land in 

remote areas. Furthermore, the grower’s earnings from these crops are generally higher 

than any alternative food or cash crops, which could be also suitable for cultivation on the 

same land area11. 

 

 

CONVENTIONS 
The initial idea behind alternative development programmes involved crop substitution 

measures, which promoted crops that could generate a level of income similar to that earned 

from illicit crops. No provisions were made to link the production chain with value-added 

activities and markets, which meant that the initial successes of this approach often turned 

out to be of limited duration. This was because, without additional assistance to farmers to 

increase their participation in the value-added chain, alternative products were simply not 

competitive enough to create sustainable alternative livelihoods.12 

 

 The Single Convention of 1961, as amended by the 1972 Protocol, did contain a general 

prohibition of drug production, which could be punished by “seizing any plants illicitly 

cultivated and destroy them”, and it obliged Parties to adopt measures that would ensure 

producers be “adequately” punished “by imprisonment or other penalties of deprivation of 

liberty”, but no alternative for farmers or growers was mentioned13. 

 

The International Drug Abuse Control Strategy of 1981 contained a basic five-year 

Programme of Action (1982-1986). The Strategy called for various organizations and 

agencies to provide increased support to assist governments in activities such as crop-

substitution, drug law enforcement and preventive drug education programmes. From the 

Declaration on the Control of Drug Trafficking and Drug Abuse of 1984, it was advised to 

“undertake to intensify efforts and to coordinate strategies aimed at the control and 

eradication of the complex problem of drug trafficking and drug abuse through programmes 

including economic social and cultural alternatives”14.  

 

                                                 
9 UN General Assembly Special Session on theWorld Drug Problem, 8-10 June 1998 , Illegal Crop Eradication and Alternative 
Development,  http://www.un.org/ga/20special/featur/crop.htm 
10 UNODC, “Comprehensive Multidisciplinary Out- line for Future Activities”, UNODC, accessed 7 August 2018, page 46, 
https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf 
11 Ibid. 
12 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Chapter II: Alternative development”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 7 August 2018 page 78-
79, https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf  
13 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Alternative development Annex”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 8 August 2018, page 1, 
https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 
14 UNODC, “A/RES/39/142 Meeting no. 101, 14 December 1984, 39/142. Declaration on the Control of Drug Trafficking and 
Drug Abuse”, UNODC, accessed 10 August 2018, http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/39/a39r142.htm 

https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf


 UNITED NATIONS OFFICE ON DRUGS AND CRIME  
 

  7 

In this spectrum, alternative development programmes all over the world started to hold the 

traits of integrated rural development approaches15, rather than mere crop substitution 

programmes, and focused also on the quality of life, creating social and road infrastructures 

to improve the rural and local communities. This happened thanks to the United Nations 

Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC) that was established in 1972 with the purpose of 

overall assistance to developing countries with funds devoted to technical aids in those 

countries. The main aim was to promote an overall integration of rural areas in the 

international economic and social spectrum, allowing the market to open up to remote and 

underdeveloped areas of traditional cultivation. Therefore, it combined crops substitution to 

food-for-work activities, new income-generating opportunities, social development initiatives 

with the objective to improve education, health, access to potable water and sanitation.16 

 

A new effort to address this problem was undertaken at the 1987 Conference, which 

reaffirmed the importance for governments to provide appropriate resources for a long term 

solution. An outcome of this Conference was the Comprehensive Multidisciplinary Outline for 

Future Activities (CMO), which included the necessity for identification and mapping of areas 

under illicit cultivation and the analyzation of geographical, political, social and economic 

conditions of the area. Furthermore, it dealt with how the local populations could be affected 

by the eradication of those plantations, since coca and cannabis have a long-standing 

traditional use for medical, religious and cultural use. The CMO then promoted transitional 

economic and financial assistance to assist farmers and encouraged the UN to seek funds 

(for example thanks to the UNFDAC) for integrated rural development projects. These were 

suggested to give consideration to sustainability of land for the planting of legitimate crops, 

to provide farmers with an adequate livelihood and to work out plans for lessening or 

eliminating the farmers’ dependence on earnings from the sale of illicitly grown plants. For 

the first time, this conference also proposed that countries having the technological 

capacities for high resolution satellite imagery and aerial photography could be of help in an 

expert group meeting17.  

 

The Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances of 1988 

furthered the effort made by previous documents by advising appropriate measures to 

prevent illicit cultivations and eradicate narcotic plants, actions that should have been taken 

respecting fundamental human rights and traditional licit use and the protection of the 

environment. It highlighted the importance of offering alternatives to rural populations that 

once worked in those plantations, keeping in mind factors as "access to markets, the 

availability of resources and prevailing socio-economic conditions”18. 

 

Integrated alternative development programmes proved to be successful locally, but, from a 

wider perspective, illicit crop production had only been relocated in neighbouring areas 

where regulations were found to be less stringent - this is known as “balloon effect”. It was 

once again the UNFDAC that pioneered these measures on an international level, by 

promoting flexible law enforcement in countering illicit cultivation and introducing for the first 

                                                 
15 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Chapter II: Alternative development”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 7 August 2018 page 79, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf  
16 Ibid.  
17 UNODC, “Comprehensive Multidisciplinary Out- line for Future Activities”, UNODC, accessed 8 August 2018, page 43-46, 
https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf 
18 UNODC, “United Nations Convention Against Illicit Traffic In Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances”, accessed 10 
August 2018, page 27,  http://www.incb.org/documents/PRECURSORS/1988_CONVENTION/1988Convention_E.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf
https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf
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time the term “alternative development”. These interventions were granted with appropriate 

timings, letting the population adjust itself to the changes and wait for the alternative living 

standard to be achieved, and they created local organizations and farmers’ associations to 

facilitate production, distribution and marketing of products.19 

 

In the special session of the United Nations General Assembly (UNGASS) of June 1998.20, 

the UNGASS adopted a Political Declaration and the Guiding Principles on Demand 

Reduction, of which one section was namely an Action plan on international cooperation on 

the eradication of illicit drug crops and on alternative development.21 The objective for that 

Committee was to use the experience gained by geographically limited programmes, 

implement them at an international level and substantially reduce coca leaf, opium poppy 

and cannabis cultivation by 2008.22 

 

The problem had been contained, but had yet to be solved as negative and unintended 

consequences of a control system and its application had been noted: 

• The creation of a black market; 

• The so called “policy displacement” since always increasing resources were needed 

to fight black market and to finance public health; 

• Geographical displacement or the “balloon effect” because “squeezing” in one place 

through tighter controls could possibly lead to an increase in another place; 

• Substance displacement, which works when a specific narcotic is put under stringent 

regulations because the market moves onto another type of drug with the same 

psychoactive effects, but less prohibitionism; 

• Stigmatizations of the addicts.23 

 

The outcome of the 2009 Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs was the “Political 

declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation toward an Integrated and 

balanced Strategy to counter the World Drug Problem”. In his Statement to the Opening of 

the high level segment of the Commission on Narcotic drugs, the United Nations Under-

Secretary-General and Executive Director of the United Nations Office on Drugs and crime, 

Mr. Antonio Maria Costa, urged the assembly to note how a criminal market of 

microeconomic size had emerged in contrast to stricter regulations, which created an illicit 

global drug trade that is valued at over US$300 billon a year -- if it were a country, its gross 

national product (GNP) would be listed as 21st in the world, right after Sweden. 

 

The overarching goal of a sustainable reduction of illicit crops had not changed, but the 

humanitarian side of the problem was even more strongly underlined, highlighting the 

importance of human rights, with a mention to gender equality and the protection of the 

environment, and that “poverty and vulnerability are some of the factors behind illicit drug 

                                                 
19 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Chapter II: Alternative development”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 10 August 2018 page 80, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf  
20 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2008”, UNODC, accessed 16 August 2018, page 208, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/WDR_2008_eng_web.pdf 
21 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Alternative development Annex”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 16 August 2018, page 2-3, 
https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 
22 UNDCP, “United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem, New York, 8-10 June 1998, 
‘Eradication of Illicit Drug Crops and Alternative Development’”, UNODC, accessed 16 August 2018, 
http://www.un.org/ga/20special/presskit/themes/altdev-6.htm 
23 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2008”, UNODC, accessed 16 August 2018, page 215, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/WDR_2008_eng_web.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf
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crop cultivation and that poverty eradication is a principal objective of the Millennium 

Development Goals”.24 The significant reduction in the means available to support these 

programmes urged Member States to find innovative funding mechanisms in order to ensure 

the identification of market-driven products and market access.25 The Assembly suggested 

to develop strategies that included: the utilization of local expertise, capacity-building and 

entrepreneurship, to develop products identified on the basis of market demand, and value-

added production chains.26 

 

The innovation of the United Nations Guiding Principles on Alternative Development of 2013 

lay in the suggestion to couple human development and crop reduction indicators in order to 

“measures the success of alternative development efforts”, because “the impact of 

alternative development programmes should be assessed by taking into account their 

contribution to the control of illicit crop cultivation (…) and through estimates based on 

human development indexes, socioeconomic and environmental indicators and impartial and 

accurate evaluations”. Other new elements could be: the inclusion of far greater importance 

given to the “rule of law”, the possibility to diversify livelihoods and alternative crops, in 

opposition to mono-cropping, the proposal to create an international fund for alternative 

development programmes, and the greater role played by civil society in contributing to the 

formulation of effective and sustainable alternative development programmes.27 

 

 

CURRENT SITUATION  
 

 

The World came together once again to address the World Drug Problem in the Thirtieth 

Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on the World Drug Problem at New 

York, from 19th to 21st April 2016. The result of this meeting were summarized in the 

outcome document  “Our joint commitment to effectively addressing and countering the 

World Drug Problem”. Innovative objectives of this Session were the inclusion of evolving 

trends and realities, that led to taking into account the merging challenges posed by the 

internet in relation to drug-related activities. In this document, it was stressed once again 

how alternative development programmes should respect fundamental human rights, take 

account of traditional licit use and the protection of the environment, and the United Nations 

Declaration on the rights of Indigenous Peoples.28 

 

The World Drug Report 2015, Chapter II, strictly focuses on Alternative Development related 

to the drug issue and in his Section F offers “Strategic Elements of Alternative Development 

                                                 
24 UNODC, “Political declaration and Plan of Action on In terminational Cooperation toward an Integrated and balanced 
Strategy to counter the World Drug Problem”, UNESCO,  accessed 16 August 2018, pages 42-44, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/V0984963-English.pdf 
25 UNODC, “Political declaration and Plan of Action on In terminational Cooperation toward an Integrated and balanced 
Strategy to counter the World Drug Problem”, UNESCO,  accessed 16 August 2018, pages 47, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/V0984963-English.pdf 
26 UNODC, “Political declaration and Plan of Action on In terminational Cooperation toward an Integrated and balanced 
Strategy to counter the World Drug Problem”, UNESCO,  accessed 16 August 2018, pages 46-48, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/V0984963-English.pdf 
27 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Alternative development Annex”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 16 August 2018, page 5-6, 
https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 
28 UNODC, “Outcome document of the 2016 United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem”, 
UNODC, 2016, accessed 18 August 2018, pages 14-15, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/postungass2016/outcome/V1603301-E.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/documents/postungass2016/outcome/V1603301-E.pdf
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Programmes”, and in its annex a comprehensive and efficient scheme of those objectives. 

Among the “Long- term objectives related to “broader development and security”, it was 

highlighted how crucial it is to maintain trust by keeping promises and showing local impact, 

as well as empowering the local community to sustain its own development process and 

tweed of continuing help for larger-scale market, infrastructure, and technical and market 

assistance in order to establish conditions for sustainable development without illicit 

cultivations.29. 

 

 

EXTENT OF DRUG SUPPLY 
World Drug Report 2018, published by the United Nations in June 2018, represent the most 

recent source of information regarding the current situation of the world’s drug problem. 

Section C, Extent of Drug Supply, describes cannabis as the most widely consumed and 

produced narcotic substance worldwide and its cultivation was reported, directly or indirectly, 

by 145 countries to UNODC -- a number that doubles those of the countries reporting opium 

poppy cultivation. 

 

For what concerns opium poppy, the total global area under its cultivation has grown by 

some 37% since the previous year and has doubled since 2006, to reach almost 418000 

hectares in 2017; this was, for the most part, caused by the increase in afghan opium 

cultivation. This accounts for the 86% of the total due to political instability, corruption and a 

lack of government control and security, which may have exacerbated rule of law challenges 

as well as a reduction in the engagement of the international aid community. 

 

The coca bush cultivation, covering an area of almost half the size of that of opium poppy, 

has declined by 45% over the period 2000-2013, but increased by 76% between 2013 and 

2016, and has got back to the level reported in 2001. This decline and following increase 

has been a consequence of changes in coca bush production in Colombia. Furthermore, it 

has led to an overall increase in all three coca-producing countries (Bolivia, Colombia and 

Peru), which resulted in a 36% increase in 201630. 

 

 

CASE STUDY 

As of 1998, about a million Afghani were directly involved in poppy farming for an extent of 

about 58000 hectares of the drug crop, 96.4% of which came from provinces under the 

control of the Taliban, the Islamic nationalist group that controlled most of the country. The 

UNODC was working with UN agencies in the country to promote the channelling of their 

assistance to opium growing areas. While also focusing international efforts to monitor and 

evaluate drug control activities and survey the extent of opium cultivation.31 In the World 

Drug Report 2008, it was analysed how the objective of reducing significantly the illicit 

cultivation of the coca bush, the cannabis plant and the opium poppy had not yet been 

achieved. Furthermore, the overwhelming majority of the world’s illicit opium production had 

been contained to this very single country, Afghanistan. The opium poppy cultivation has 

                                                 
29 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2015, Alternative development Annex”, UNODC, 2015, accessed 18 August 2018, page 9, 
https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 
30 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2018; Booklet 2: Global Overview Of Drug Demand and Supply””, UNODC, June 2018, 
accessed 20 August 2018, pages 28-29,  https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/WDR18_Booklet_2_GLOBAL.pdf 
31 UNODC, “UN General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem 8-10 June 1998; Illegal Crop Eradication and 
Alternative Development”, accessed 20 August 2018,  http://www.un.org/ga/20special/featur/crop.htm 

https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/WDR18_Booklet_2_GLOBAL.pdf
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continued to increase in this country since 1998, stabilizing itself between 1999 and 2003, 

with a drastic decrease in year 2001, followed by a spring upwards in 200432. This shows 

how the intervention taken in this country could not be regarded as mainly positive and 

effective, especially due to political instability and the difficulties derived from this problem33. 

 

The Bolivian Government guaranteed it would eliminate all illegal coca plantation by 2002 

because of a voluntary eradication programme and an ongoing dialogue with coca growers 

who were paid if they chose to eradicate their plantations34. However, many farmers simply 

took the money, moved to a new location and started planting coca again. The Bolivian 

government, therefore, decided to replace a strategy of eradication with one of regulated 

production in 2004 to meet historical national demand for coca, which was mainly used not 

as a psychotropic, but as a traditional mild stimulant35. The legalization followed a close 

relationship with the UNODC. The legalization consisted in allowing to grow up to 1600 

square meters of coca plant, known as “cato”, obliging farmers to sell the leaves at 

authorized markets and justify why their harvest had been lost if they could not produce 

receipts. If they exceeded the stated quotas, punishments could also mean pulling up some 

or all coca plants.36 

 

Another country, which has adopted an efficient and original alternative development 

program to counter its drug problem, is Peru, whose Andean region on San Martin decided 

to switch its Coca cultivation to Cacao37. This nation is considered to be one off the largest 

world producer of coca, second only to Colombia, with its 800 acres of land dedicated to this 

cultivation; and this production had increased under a lack of security in the country. The 

joint works between UNODC, U.S. Agency for International development (USAID) and 

Peruvian Commission for Development and Life Without Drugs (DEVIDA) have led to a 90% 

reduction in the production of coca in regions where farmers were taught how to switch their 

previous illicit coca production to cacao38. This resulted in safety greatly improving with a lot 

of people eventually succeeding in breaking out of the cycle of poverty39. In the end, “the 

education and provision of technology ensure that Peruvians can break out of the poverty 

trap through the legal and safe production of crops like chocolate. As more regions in the 

country are impacted by this program, the switch to cacao will aid Peru in creating a unique 

place for itself in the chocolate market”.40 

 

                                                 
32 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2008”, UNODC, accessed 7August 2018, page 216, 228, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/WDR_2008_eng_web.pdf 
33 UNODC, “World Drug Report 2008”, UNODC, accessed 7August 2018, page 216, 228, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2008/WDR_2008_eng_web.pdf 
34 Simeon Tegel, “Bolivia ended its drug war by kicking out the DEA and legalizing coca”, VICE NEWS, 21 September 2016, 

accessed 21 August 2018, https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca 
35 Simeon Tegel, “Bolivia ended its drug war by kicking out the DEA and legalizing coca”, VICE NEWS, 21 September 2016, 

accessed 21 August 2018, https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca 
36 Simeon Tegel, “Bolivia ended its drug war by kicking out the DEA and legalizing coca”, VICE NEWS, 21 September 2016, 

accessed 21 August 2018, https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca 
37 Santana Subramanian, “Switching Coca to Cacao: Peru’s Alternative Development Program”, 13 June 2018, accessed 22 
August 2018, http://www.borgenmagazine.com/perus-alternative-development-program/ 
38 Santana Subramanian, “Switching Coca to Cacao: Peru’s Alternative Development Program”, 13 June 2018, accessed 22 
August 2018, http://www.borgenmagazine.com/perus-alternative-development-program/ 
39 Santana Subramanian, “Switching Coca to Cacao: Peru’s Alternative Development Program”, 13 June 2018, accessed 22 
August 2018, http://www.borgenmagazine.com/perus-alternative-development-program/ 
40 Santana Subramanian, “Switching Coca to Cacao: Peru’s Alternative Development Program”, 13 June 2018, accessed 22 
August 2018, http://www.borgenmagazine.com/perus-alternative-development-program/ 

https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca
https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca
https://news.vice.com/article/bolivia-ended-its-drug-war-by-kicking-out-the-dea-and-legalizing-coca


 UNITED NATIONS OFFICE ON DRUGS AND CRIME  
 

  12 

As for what concerns the most famous coca producing country in the world, Colombia, the 

plantations have been eradicated and sprayed with chemicals until recently. The cocaine 

production of this country in 2017 was of a record potential of 1379 tons41. Between May 

2017 and May 2018, 23000 hectares were removed by farmers as part of the national 

program that seeks a long term solution for coca cultivation42. Notwithstanding, coca 

cultivation in this country reached record levels in 2016 already because Colombia does not 

have an extensive crop substitution program like Peru, and, therefore, farmers tend to plant 

coca again right after the destruction of their current harvest43. The failure to produce long-

lasting results in the reduction of coca cultivation demonstrates how easily coca farmers 

recover territory for their illicit crops.44 

 

 

QUESTIONS A RESOLUTION SHOULD ANSWER 
 

 

• How could alternative development programmes include environmental 

preservation? 

 

• How could the Committee include gender equality in the measures adopted in order 

to face this issue? 

 

• What could be used as means to identify and map illegal drug plantation in 

developing countries, which, sometimes, do not have the necessary technologies? 

 

• Which kind of informative programmes could be implemented in countries at risk in 

order to prevent the local people from falling into illegal cultivations? 

 

 

SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER RESEARCH 
 

 

https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf Chapter II 

http://www.un.org/ga/20special/presskit/themes/altdev-6.htm 

http://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-

monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan_opium_survey_2016_cultivation_production.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 

http://www.countthecosts.org/sites/default/files/Environment-briefing.pdf 

https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf 
 

 

                                                 
41 Colombia Reports Data, “Colombia’s Drug Trade”, Colombia Reports Data, 24 July 2018, accessed 2 October 2018, 
https://data.colombiareports.com/colombia-drug-trafficking/ 
42 Colombia Reports Data, “Colombia’s Drug Trade”, Colombia Reports Data, 24 July 2018, accessed 2 October 2018, 
https://data.colombiareports.com/colombia-drug-trafficking/ 
43 Colombia Reports Data, “Colombia’s Drug Trade”, Colombia Reports Data, 24 July 2018, accessed 2 October 2018, 
https://data.colombiareports.com/colombia-drug-trafficking/ 
44 Colombia Reports Data, “Colombia’s Drug Trade”, Colombia Reports Data, 24 July 2018, accessed 2 October 2018, 
https://data.colombiareports.com/colombia-drug-trafficking/ 

https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/123362NCJRS.pdf
http://www.un.org/ga/20special/presskit/themes/altdev-6.htm
http://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan_opium_survey_2016_cultivation_production.pdf
http://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan_opium_survey_2016_cultivation_production.pdf
https://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr2015/WDR15_Chapter_2.pdf
https://www.unodc.org/wdr2015/field/WDR15_Chapter_2_Annex.pdf
http://www.countthecosts.org/sites/default/files/Environment-briefing.pdf
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TOPIC B: IMPROVING THE INTERNATIONAL NARRATIVE ON TACKLING SEX 

TRAFFICKING 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 

The UNODC defines human trafficking as “the acquisition of people by improper means 

such as force, fraud or deception, with the aim of exploiting them.”45 Human trafficking is a 

crime present in almost all countries, whether it is a country of origin, transit or final 

destination; and in all social classes whether as a buyer (aka “John” or “Trick”), a seller (aka 

“Pimp” or “Daddy”), a smuggler, or a victim (aka “Wifey” or a group of victims called a 

“stable”)46. It is believed to be the third-largest criminal activity in the world47. However, it is a 

crime not visible in everyday life, but rather one that works behind facades of Internet 

portals, fake businesses and wealthy hands48.  

 

Sex trafficking is only one aspect of human trafficking. According to a report by the UNODC 

in 2013, sex trafficking accounts for 79% while human trafficking for forced labour only 

makes up 18%.49 A commercial sex act includes prostitution, pornography and sexual 

performance done in exchange for any item of value such as: money, drugs, shelter, food, or 

clothes.50 According to Sharedhope International, the common age that children enter sex 

trafficking lies between 14 and 16 years old. This age makes them especially vulnerable 

because they are too young to understand what is happening to them or to be taken serious 

when seeking help. The victims are often lured into the business under false pretences such 

as safety, shelter, love, and money.51 In the age of smartphones, children are more 

vulnerable to get in contact with sex traffickers and harder to protect from becoming potential 

victims of traffickers networks. 52 

                                                 
45 UNODC, “UNODC on human trafficking and migrant smuggling”, UNODC, 2018, accessed 30 September 2018 
http://www.unodc.org/unodc/human-trafficking/  
46 Shared Hope International, “Trafficking terms”, Shared Hope Internatonal, 2018, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/trafficking-terms/ 
47 FBI, “Human trafficking / Involuntary Servitude”, FBI, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.fbi.gov/investigate/civil-
rights/human-trafficking  
48 Simon China,  “The Traffickers; Episode 7 ‘The Girl in the Window’”, Lightbox, documentary 
49 UNODC, “Global report on Trafficking in Persons 2009”, UNODC, 2009, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf  
50 Shared Hope International, “What is Sex Trafficking?”, Shared Hope International, accessed 30 September 2018,  
https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/what-is-sex-trafficking/  
51 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
accessed 30 September 2018, https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf  
52 Ibid. 

http://www.unodc.org/unodc/human-trafficking/
https://www.fbi.gov/investigate/civil-rights/human-trafficking
https://www.fbi.gov/investigate/civil-rights/human-trafficking
https://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf
https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/what-is-sex-trafficking/
https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf
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53  

 

Although, in the age of technology, traffickers and sellers are able to operate more freely; it 

has also given law enforcements new ways to track and find offenders.54 The biggest 

obstacle the international community faces nowadays is ensuring that law enforcement and 

the judiciary are able to investigate and prosecute with the correct measures.55 There are 

great differences in countries readiness and willingness of national law enforcements, the 

public’s interest and help, as well as that capacity of the judicial and legislative branch to act. 

As human trafficking, especially that of sex trafficking, does not discriminate between 

developing and developed countries. It is up to the international community and organs, 

such as the UNODC to ensure that these barbaric businesses are dismantled and the right 

people are held responsible. 

 

CHILD SEX TOURISM 
According to a World Trade Organization (WTO) statement, on the prevention of organized 

sex tourism from 1995, sex tourism is defined as 

 

“trips organized from within the tourism sector, or from outside this sector but using 

its structures and networks, with the primary purpose of effecting a commercial 

sexual relationship by the tourist with residents at the destination.”56 

 

In the age of globalisation and increasing wealth more and more people are able to travel 

abroad for vacations. Tourism is a big and important part of many countries’ economies as it 

                                                 
53 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
accessed 30 September 2018, https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf  
54 Tavia Grant, "Canadians banks, police following money trail to target human trafficking”, The Globe and Mail, 21 February 
2017, updated 14 April 2017, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadian-banks-
police-following-money-trail-to-target-human-trafficking/article34093888/  
55 UNODC, “Global Report on Trafficking in Persons 2016”, UNODC, 2016, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf  
56 WTO, Resolution A/RES/338 (XI), “WTO Statement on the Prevention of Organized Sex Tourism”, WTO, accessed 30 
September 2018, https://web.archive.org/web/20030814172032/http://www.world-
tourism.org/protect_children/statements/wto_a.htm  

https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadian-banks-police-following-money-trail-to-target-human-trafficking/article34093888/
https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadian-banks-police-following-money-trail-to-target-human-trafficking/article34093888/
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf
https://web.archive.org/web/20030814172032/http:/www.world-tourism.org/protect_children/statements/wto_a.htm
https://web.archive.org/web/20030814172032/http:/www.world-tourism.org/protect_children/statements/wto_a.htm
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drives economic growth, job creation and development. However, a growing tourism sector 

can also open pathways to businesses set out to exploit women, men and children for 

commercial sex.57 The tourism sector combines governmental work, the private sector, and 

tourists. With combined effort sex tourism could easily be reduced or stopped. Airlines and 

hotels have publicly spoken up against sex tourism by printing leaflets for hotels and planes 

as well as by funding campaigns against sex tourism.58  Marriott International, for instance, 

has taken a comprehensive approach to such human rights abuses through policy 

commitments and staff training.59 Marriott runs community outreach programmes that help 

vulnerable young people, including rehabilitated victims of human trafficking, providing them 

with new life opportunities and training at their hotels.60  

 

According to Special Rapporteur Najat Maalla M’jid (2013), there are five main reasons why 

we are seeing an increase in sex tourism.61 The first reason she gives is that we are living in 

an ever increasingly connected world. Social media and Internet pages have opened new 

pathways for offenders to distribute their content and find new victims and buyers alike. As a 

second reason she gives the expanding tourism industry, which makes sex tourism a 

worldwide phenomenon. Thirdly, she states there is increased sex tourism because children 

are becoming more vulnerable due to on-going conflicts, financial crisis, social disparities, 

and norms. This aspect was also highlighted in the 2016 UNODC Global Report on 

Trafficking in Persons, which states that the current migrant crisis poses as a new trafficking 

route for displaced people. She also indicates that “the demand for sex with children is 

persistent and growing in all regions and States underpinned by an environment of social 

tolerance, complicity and impunity”. Lastly, she gives the lacking global legal framework as a 

reason for increasing child sex tourism.62   

 

People traveling for sex tourism used to be privileged people who were able to travel long 

distances and then pay for commercial sex. But cheap flights and an ever-growing industry 

and infrastructure behind it have opened it up even more.63 Sex tourism is a huge grey or 

black-market force in countries, such as Thailand and Cambodia64 where prostitution is 

strictly forbidden by law. Yet in cities such as Bangkok and Phnom Penh it is not hard to find 

red light districts, which, unlike the ones in the Netherlands that are monitored by local 

governments and municipalities, are able to operate because local law enforcement and 

                                                 
57 Neil Connor, “Sex Tourism expanded into new destinations thanks to cheap flights, says landmark report”, The Telegraph, 13 
May 2016, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/05/13/sex-tourism-expanded-into-new-
destinations-thanks-to-cheap-fligh/  
58 Christine Bader, “How companies are tackling sex trafficking at the Super Bowl”, The Guardian, 31 January 2014, accessed 
30 September 2018,  https://www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/super-bowl-sex-trafficking-tourism-hotels-airlines  
59 Ibid. 
60 UNODC, “United Nations organizations cooperate to stamp out human trafficking and sex tourism, UNODC, accessed 30 
September 2018, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2012/April/united-nations-organizations-cooperate-to-stamp-out-
human-trafficking-and-sex-tourism.html  
61Najat Mala M’Jid, “Opening Ceremony, INTERPOL Specialists Group on Crimes against Children 1st South Asia Working 
Party Meeting, 10-21 March 2013”, Interpol, Pre recorded speech, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific//2013/03/childhood/3B._UN_Rapporteur_Najat_Mjid_19_March_20
13.pdf  
Ibid. 
63 Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of children in travel and tourism 2018, “Children Protection in Travel and Tourism”, 
Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of children in travel and tourism 2018, accessed 30 September 2018,  
https://www.protectingchildrenintourism.org/child-protection-in-travel-and-tourism/  
64 Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of children in travel and tourism 2018, “LAw on Suppressing of Human Trafficking and 
Sexual Exploitation 2008””, Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of children in travel and tourism 2018, accessed 30 September 
2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/res/cld/document/khm/2008/law_on_suppression_of_human_trafficking_and_sexual_exploitation_html/
Cambodia_03_-_Law-on-Suppression-of-Human-Trafficking-and-Sexual-Exploitation-15022008-Eng.pdf  

https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/05/13/sex-tourism-expanded-into-new-destinations-thanks-to-cheap-fligh/
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/05/13/sex-tourism-expanded-into-new-destinations-thanks-to-cheap-fligh/
https://www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/super-bowl-sex-trafficking-tourism-hotels-airlines
https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2012/April/united-nations-organizations-cooperate-to-stamp-out-human-trafficking-and-sex-tourism.html
https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2012/April/united-nations-organizations-cooperate-to-stamp-out-human-trafficking-and-sex-tourism.html
https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/2013/03/childhood/3B._UN_Rapporteur_Najat_Mjid_19_March_2013.pdf
https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/2013/03/childhood/3B._UN_Rapporteur_Najat_Mjid_19_March_2013.pdf
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politicians turn a blind eye.65 As long as people are able to “buy”, there will be women and 

men forced to sell their bodies. It is, therefore, once again up to local communities and 

governments to work together to stop this. The UNODC and NGOs help by providing 

information for local people and governments, but it is still up to the Member States to want 

to end sex tourism and actively go against it.  

 

 

OBSTACLES IN FINDING A SOLUTION  
According to the 2014 Global Report, the degree to which countries have appropriate judicial 

and legislative measures in place to tackle commercial sex varies a lot. Countries with well-

resourced criminal justice agencies may show a great deal of activity even when human 

trafficking is relatively rare; while countries with larger problems but less capacity may be 

unable to muster a proportionate response.66 According to the report, the regional 

differences are visible through the presence of legislation on human trafficking. In most 

African countries only parts of human trafficking are criminalized, however, not all high-

income countries have sufficient legislation in place.67 According to the report, the majority of 

offenders who were arrested were also citizens of the country they were arrested in, but sell 

the victims on to another country. The report concludes that it is easier for local networks to 

gain trust and power over the victim; often due to the familiarity with local customs and 

connections to family and friends, which are often threatened if the victim does not comply.  

 

Moreover the report also highlights the fact that offenders that were arrested in high-income 

destination countries were more likely to be foreign than when the arrest took place in a 

source country. 68 The problem remains that even if an offender is caught there are a lot of 

steps that need to take place before the final sentence. The degree in which these steps are 

present in national laws and adhered to can be followed back to the low numbers of reported 

prosecutions and sentences of offenders. According to the report “50 countries recorded no 

prosecutions for the specific offence of trafficking in persons – the equivalent of about 32% 

of the 155 countries covered and as of 2007/08, two out of every five countries had not 

recorded a single conviction.”69  
 

Another problem is the fact that, even if the victims are saved and the offender is being 

prosecuted, the victim can turn into an offender and face prosecution. According to the Cuny 

School of Law of the City University of New York victims are often forced into taking up other 

criminal actions. Most of the time victims endanger themselves by carrying a gun or stealing 

in order to meet their pimp’s demands. As stated in the report “human trafficking victims are 

frequently arrested and charged for a variety of offenses based on actions which the victims 

were unwillingly coerced into committing by their traffickers”70 It wasn’t until 2010 that New 

                                                 
65 Thembi Mutch, “Undercover in SE Asia’s brothels”, BBC News, last updated 27 July 2007, accessed 30 September 2018, 
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/asia-pacific/6915890.stm  
66 UNODC, “Global Report on Trafficking in Persons 2009”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018,  
https://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf  
67 UNODC, “Global Report on Trafficking in Persons 2016”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf  
68 UNODC, “UNODC report on human trafficking exposes modern form of slavery”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking/global-report-on-trafficking-in-persons.html  
69 UNODC, “Global Report on Trafficking in Persons 2009”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018,  
https://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf  
70 Suzannah Phillips, Clinic Fellow and Staff Attorney, and Carrie Coates, Christine Ortiz, Lisa Rast, Jaclyn Sheltry, and 
Kathleen Thomas, “Clearing the state: seeking effective remedies for criminalized trafficking victims”, IWHRC, accessed 30 
September 2018, http://www.law.cuny.edu/academics/clinics/iwhr/publications/Clearing-the-Slate.pdf  
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York was the first state to pass a law, which prohibits the prosecution of minors for 

prostitution.71 Furthermore, as reported in a study by the University of South Carolina in 

2011, it is stated that “under federal law, a 16-year-old engaged in commercial sex acts is a 

trafficking victim, regardless of whether the minor appears to have participated willingly in 

said acts, because the law presumes that an underage victim cannot provide legal 

consent.”72 A child that has been exploited under the worst possible circumstances and 

robbed of basic freedoms and human rights should not have to face time in prison. It is 

important that countries and their judicial branch understand that these children and persons 

are the victims and have to be treated as such.  

 
In order to ensure that the right people are caught the country concerned must have laws 

prohibiting the activity; and it must have a law enforcement apparatus capable of -- and 

willing to -- detect crimes of this sort. It helps if the country has a public who reports 

suspicious activity and a legal/social service structure that encourages and supports victims 

to step forward and testify against their trafficking offenders. Provided that offenders are 

given a trial and jailed, if they are found guilty, there still needs to be some system of data 

collection that registers this event as a human trafficking conviction, which can help 

governments evaluate on their strategies and actions. Finally, the government in question 

must decide that it is willing to share this information with a body like the United Nations. 

 

73 

 

Furthermore, a major problem is the funding of law enforcement. Human trafficking and sex 

tourism can be a lucrative business for poor regions and countries. Law enforcements are 

often underpaid, understaffed and badly trained, which makes them more open towards 

bribes. In 1999, Kathryn Bolkovac went to Bosnia, as part of the UN peacekeeping mission, 

to help rebuild the countries law enforcement. During her time in Bosnia, she unveiled how 

                                                 
71 Ibid. 
72 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
accessed 30 September 2018, https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf  
73 UNODC, “Global report on trafficking in persons 2012”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/Trafficking_in_Persons_2012_web.pdf  
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deep the UN was involved in local human and sex trafficking. According to Bolkovac, several 

individuals in the Bosnian and UN police (which was made up of roughly 1,800 officers from 

over 45 countries) were not only using the trafficked prostitutes but were also on the 

traffickers’ pay roll.  

 

“They were paid to give warnings on raids, return girls who escaped or, when 

rescued girls were repatriated, let the traffickers know where they could collect them 

so they could be 'recycled back into the system.” 74 -- Kathryn Bolkovac  

 

Peacekeepers and UN personnel acting and working abroad are seen as important people 

and therefore, believe they are able to use their power and importance to their benefit. 75 A 

UN personnel has hitherto been protected by diplomatic immunity – meaning they cannot be 

prosecuted in their mission country – and political expediency. Once they are home, 

governments often have little desire to highlight their troops' bad behaviour.76 A private firm 

supplying Americans to UN peacekeeping missions hired Kathryn Bolkovac, however, 

Bolkovac said that since she came forward as a whistle-blower little to nothing has changed 

in the companies and the UN’s polices.  

 

As the UNODC, and the guardian of the protocols and finance for the Blue Heart Campaign, 

is it important that the UN adheres to its high standards and that it is made clear that UN 

peacekeepers and personal are allowed special treatment.77 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
78 

 

                                                 
74 Nisha Lilia Diu, “What the UN Doesn’t Want You To Know”, The Telegraph, 6 February 2012, accessed 30 September 2018, 
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77 Human Trafficking Center, “About The Problem”, Human Trafficking Center, accessed 30 September 2018, 
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78 Ibid. 
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PAST INTERNATIONAL ACTION  
 

“Criminal groups have wasted no time in embracing today’s globalized economy and 

the sophisticated technology that goes with it. But our efforts to combat them have 

remained up to now very fragmented and our weapons almost obsolete.”79 -- Former 

Secretary General Kofi A. Annan 

 
The Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, especially 

Women and Children80 was adopted by General Assembly Resolution 55/25 from 

November 2000 . It entered into force on 25 December 2003. It is the first global legally 

binding instrument with an agreed definition on trafficking in persons. As of February 2018, 

173 countries have signed the protocol. The intention behind this definition is to facilitate 

convergence in national approaches with regard to the establishment of domestic criminal 

offences, which would support efficient international cooperation in investigating and 

prosecuting trafficking in persons cases. An additional objective of the Protocol is to protect 

and assist the victims of trafficking in persons with full respect for their human rights. 

Article 3 (a) can be divided into two sections. The first section concerns the definition on 

trafficking which:  

 

"shall mean the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of 

persons, by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, of 

abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of 

vulnerability or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the 

consent of a person having control over another person, for the purpose of 

exploitation.”  

 

The second part defines the act of exploitation and includes, “at a minimum, the exploitation 

of the prostitution of others or other forms of sexual exploitation, forced labour or services, 

slavery or practices similar to slavery, servitude or the removal of organs”.   

 

The protocol also clearly states that the victims need to be protected by ensuring their safety 

when returning to their home-state and during a trial, where:  

 

“Each State Party shall consider implementing measures to provide for the physical, 

psychological and social recovery of victims of trafficking in persons, including, in 

appropriate cases, in cooperation with non-governmental organizations, other 

relevant organizations and other elements of civil society, and, in particular, the 

provision of.” 81  

                                                 
79 Kofi A. Annan, “UN Convention Against Transnational Organized Crime and the Protocols Hitherto”, UNODC, 2004, 
accessed 30 September 2018, http://www.unodc.org/documents/treaties/UNTOC/Publications/TOC%20Convention/TOCebook-
e.pdf  
80 United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, “Protocol to prevent, suppress and punish trafficking in 
persons especially women and children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized 
Crime”, United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, 2000, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/ProtocolTraffickingInPersons.aspx  
81  United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, “Protocol to prevent, suppress and punish trafficking in persons 
especially women and children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime”, United 
Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, 2000, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/ProtocolTraffickingInPersons.aspx 
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However, past studies have shown that although awareness has raised governments and 

local law enforcements are slow or reluctant to act upon.  

82 

 

The Global Report on Trafficking in Persons is an important attempt by the UN and the 

UNODC to better understand the volume of human trafficking. The report, in 2014, put 

forward five essential aspects. Based on data gathered from 155 countries, it offers the first 

global assessment of the scope of human trafficking and what is being done to fight it.  

 

The first aspect is increased awareness and a wake-up call, which as a second aspect has 

led to people asking how big the crime is and what they can do as individuals and 

collectively.  Thirdly, it states that within the crime of human trafficking, there is a bias 

towards sex trafficking. As a fourth aspect, it is stated that women are more involved in 

human trafficking, however, not only as victims but also as traffickers who often used to be 

victims themselves. This aspect might seem obvious as women are predominantly involved 

in sex work, but it yet has to be noted by the international community that the amount of 

women operating as traffickers themselves is higher than anticipated. Lastly the report 

stresses the importance of raising awareness, especially on a global scale due to the 

problems interconnectedness and transnational nature.83  

 

The 2016 UNODC Global Report on Trafficking in Persons shows that sadly the average 

number of convictions remains low. According to the report there is a tight “correlation 

between the lengths of time the trafficking law has been on the statute books and the 

conviction rate”.84 However, it also tries to look on the more positive side of things such as: 

the fact that the international community is starting notice how important the issue is and 

reacting to is by including it into the 2030 Sustainable Development Agenda.   

                                                 
82 UNODC, “Global Report on trafficking in persons 2016”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf  
83 UNODC, “Global Report on Trafficking in Persons 2009”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf  
84 UNODC, “Global Report on trafficking in persons 2016”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, 
https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf  
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BLUE HEART CAMPAIGN  

The Blue Heart Programme was established in 2009 by the UNODC who supports countries 

in implementing protocols, such as the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking 

in Persons, especially Women and Children from 2003.  It acts as the guardian of the 

protocols and monitors their implementation. The blue heart is supposed to symbolize the 

sadness of those who are trafficked while reminding us of the cold-heartedness of those who 

buy and sell fellow human beings. All proceeds to the Blue Heart Campaign go to the United 

Nations Voluntary Trust Fund for Victims of Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and 

Children. The Trust Fund was created as an integral component of a global effort to address 

trafficking in persons.85 In August 2010, Member States of the United Nations General 

Assembly established the Trust Fund to provide the opportunity for people from all walks of 

life including governments, the private sector, international organizations, NGOs and 

individuals to work together to help victims of human trafficking in a practical and tangible 

manner. The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime was tasked with the management of 

the Trust Fund.86  

 

 

IN THE AGE OF TECHNOLOGY  

The Internet has opened new pathways to human trafficking and especially for the 

commercial sexual exploitation of children. Sex trafficking and human trafficking have moved 

from the street corner to smartphones. It is estimated that almost 150,000 new escort ads 

are posted online almost every day.87 These ads are often hidden behind harmless facades, 

such as ads looking for roommates or a local garage sale. Webpages, such as Craigslist 

and Ebay, have been under scrutiny for being used by traffickers who set up seemingly 

harmless ads.88 The many dimensions that traffickers can operate online makes it hard to 

track, find and prosecute individuals who are often part of a bigger scheme and network. 

Law enforcements do not have the tools, capacity and jurisdiction to follow up on potential 

leads.89 Furthermore, the Internet raises the question of the boundaries of national 

sovereignty. One has to ask under what and whose law the criminal has to be prosecuted; 

should the buyer or seller be prosecuted under the law of his or her nationality or under the 

law of the country he or she registered the webpage in?  

  

In a previously mentioned study by the University of South Carolina the authors were able to 

bring forward five key patterns90: 

 

• Online classified sites are used to post advertisements of victims 

                                                 
85 UNODC, “The United Nations Voluntary Trust Fund: An integral component of a global effort to address trafficking in 
persons”, UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018,  https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking-fund.html  
86 UNODC, “About the Blue Heart Campaign”UNODC, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.unodc.org/blueheart/en/-
about-the-blue-heart.html  
87 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
accessed 30 September 2018, https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf  
88 Thorn, “Survivor Insights”, Thorn, January 2018, accessed 30 September 2018, http://27l51l1qnwey246mkc1vzqg0-
wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Thorn_Survivor_Insights_061118.pdf  
89 Thorn, “Survivor Insights”, Thorn, January 2018, accessed 30 September 2018, http://27l51l1qnwey246mkc1vzqg0-
wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Thorn_Survivor_Insights_061118.pdf 
90 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
accessed 30 September 2018, https://technologyandtrafficking.usc.edu/files/2011/09/HumanTrafficking_FINAL.pdf  
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• Social networking sites are used in the recruitment of victims 

• Investigations may begin with a picture of what appears to be an underage girl in an 

online classified ad 

• A number of victims have been identified as runaways.91  

 

The obstacle for prosecutors when searching on the Internet is that resources are limited 

and that it is very time consuming. Prosecutors skim through hundreds of Internet ads on 

webpages, such as craigslist, eBay and Backpage, searching for keywords and trying to 

identify a potential victim from pictures.92 According to the study, prosecutors are lucky to 

find one potential lead from 100 cases.  

 

93 

 

Nevertheless the Internet and modern day technology have been a vital tool in tracking 

down buyers and sellers. From online transactions, banks have been able to monitor the 

path of the money, often-large amounts of money, which are moved just as quickly as it 

appeared.94 This poses as a major obstacle for law enforcement, however, more 

cooperation and refined IT tracking mechanisms could soon speed up the prosecution of 

buyers and sellers. It is vital for the governmental, non-governmental and private sector to 

work closely together.  

 

In January 2016, the Canadian government started project PROTECT that works together 

with the Financial Transactions and Reports Analysis Centre of Canada (FinTRAC); financial 

institutions; and law enforcement, which use money trails to detect and investigate 

traffickers.95 The entities responsible for anti-money laundering skim bank transactions and 

activity by searching for specific patters such as multiple motel bookings, large expenditures 

at drug stores and frequent ATM deposits in the middle of the night. They report suspicious 

activity to FinTRAC, which in turn notifies law enforcement. 96 

 

                                                 
91 Mark Latonero, “Human Trafficking Online”, USC Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism, September 2011, 
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93 Human Trafficking Center, “About The Problem”, Human Trafficking Center, accessed 30 September 2018, 
http://humantraffickingcenter.org/problem/  
94 Tavia Grant, "Canadians banks, police following money trail to target human trafficking”, The Globe and Mail, 21 February 
2017, updated 14 April 2017, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadian-banks-
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Furthermore, according to the UN Convention against Transnational Organized Crime Article 

7.1 (a), each State Party  

 

“shall institute a comprehensive domestic regulatory and supervisory regime for 

banks and non-bank financial institutions and, where appropriate, other bodies 

particularly susceptible to money-laundering, within its competence, in order to deter 

and detect all forms of money-laundering, which regime shall emphasize 

requirements for customer identification, record-keeping and the reporting of 

suspicious transactions”.97  

 

Money laundering is a huge aspect of human trafficking and sex trafficking and the three are 

closely intertwined. If the international community could tackle money laundering, human 

and sex traffickers would have a harder time funnelling money from seller to buyer and 

victim, which could pose as a vital tool against human and sex trafficking.98  

 

The role of the UNODC and the international community, therefore, needs to be to raise 

awareness; ensure that the international narrative on human trafficking does not get lost 

between conflicts and disputes; and to further cooperation between countries, governments, 

NGO’s, communities and individuals. As laid out in the Global Plan of Action to Combat 

Trafficking in Persons from 2010, the UNODC “should particularly help in providing technical 

assistance to implement the Convention and the Trafficking Protocol, by making use of 

existing capacity building tools, lessons learned and expertise.”99 

 

 

QUESTIONS A RESOLUTION SHOULD ANSWER 
 

• What can the UNODC do to ensure that victims, especially children, are not punished 

for having worked as prostitutes?  

• What are the main national problems in fighting human trafficking and what can be 

done to improve them? 

 

• How should the UNODC approach sex trafficking online? 

o How can countries or businesses make webpages safer and ensure that 

legitimate webpages, such as eBay and craigslist, are not misused for sex 

trafficking?  

 

• Should there be punishments for countries that do not adhere to the protocols and 

take no too little incentive to combat sex trafficking? 

                                                 
97 United Nations General Assembly, “A/RES/ 55/25, United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime”, 
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laundering-dilemma.pdf  
99 United Nations General Assembly, “A/RES/64/293, United Nations Global Plan of Action to Combat Trafficking in persons”, 
United Nations General Assembly, 2010, accessed 30 September 2018, https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-
trafficking/United_Nations_Global_Plan_of_Action_to_Combat_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf  
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SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER RESEARCH 
 

 

The Global Study on Sexual Exploitation of Children in Travel and Tourism 2016 

http://cf.cdn.unwto.org/sites/all/files/docpdf/global-report-offenders-move-final.pdf  

UNODC Global Report on Trafficking in Persons  

2012 http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-

analysis/glotip/Trafficking_in_Persons_2012_web.pdf 

2014 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-

analysis/glotip/GLOTIP_2014_full_report.pdf 

2016 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-

analysis/glotip/2016_Global_Report_on_Trafficking_in_Persons.pdf 

Report Child Sex Tourism http://www.reportchildsextourism.eu/?lang=en  
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